CUMBRIA COUNTY COUNCIL

CARLISLE AREA TRANSPORT ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group held on Tuesday 18 January 2005 at 10.00 am at The Courts, Carlisle.

PRESENT

Mr J Mallinson (Chair)

Mr N Barrett – Stagecoach North West

Ms D Brewis – Cumbria Cycling Panel

Mr J Guest – Carlisle City Council

Mr R Hindson – Cumbria Police

Mr W McPhail – Stagecoach

Mr D Morton – Carlisle City Council

Mr J R D Robinson – Cumbria County Council

Ms C Rutherford – Carlisle City Council

Officers in Attendance:

Mr K B Poole - Carlisle City Council

Mr J Smith - Cumbria County Council Area Engineer

Mrs L M Graham - Member Services Unit

PART I – ITEMS CONSIDERED IN THE

PRESENCE OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESS

10. 
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Mr R E F Aldersey, Mr R Bloxham, Mr T McCormick and Mr M Mitchelson.

11. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

Mr J R D Robinson declared a personal interest in agenda item no. 5 in connection with his interest in a property in Willow Holme Industrial Estate.

12. 
MINUTES

The Minutes of the last meeting of the Advisory group held on 20 September 2004 were agreed as a correct record.

13. 
EXCLUSION ON PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED, that the press and public be not excluded from the meeting during

consideration of any item on the agenda.

14. 
FEEDBACK FROM THE LOCAL COMMITTEE

A report by the County Corporate Director – Community Economy and Environment summarised actions agreed by the Local Committee and described the current status of these actions.

The Area Engineer advised that discussions were taking place between County and City Officers on various highways issues in the City centre. Problems caused by cars parking in the bus lane on the crescent and the bus lay-by on Botchergate would be fed into these discussions as would the possibility of providing some disabled parking on Botchergate.

Buses often had to park on the carriageway because they were unable to park in the bus lane/bus lay-by and Mr Poole agreed to raise the enforcement of the appropriate restrictions with the Parking Officer.

The Area Engineer advised that the Stage 3 Safety Audit following the completion of the City Centre scheme was now almost complete and the results of the audit together with the discussions with the City Council Officers would be reported back to the Local Committee.

Ms Holland advised that the parish Council Association would like to see greater publicity for the Rural Wheels Scheme and a list of suggested avenues for the publicity had been put forward by the Association.

AGREED, that the report be noted and a further report on proposals for the City Centre area be submitted to the Local Committee in due course.

15. 
LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN 2

Members of the Area Transport Advisory Group had been sent copies of the draft Local Transport Plan 2 and any comments on the contents of the Plan should be submitted to the County Council by 11 March 2005.

In relation to cycling provision the Area Engineer advised that work undertaken should now ensure that the County Council was better placed to apply for any funding from Sustrans or other bodies which might be forthcoming.

A member queried whether anything could be included in the LTP 2 to attempt to prevent disruption to traffic in the City as had been seen recently during in the United Utilities Water replacement works. Whist it was noted that the LTP document could not be worded to address such problems the Local Committee had reinstated its intention that works should not be carried out on more than one major arterial route into the City at any given time. In addition, the Area Engineer advised members that the new Traffic Management Bill currently passing through Parliament would give the Highways Authority new powers to appoint a Traffic tzar to manage the highways network. This would be a radical change to the existing powers of the County Council however final guidance was still being awaited.

Members commented that the traffic situation in the City should be eased on completion of the CNDR however it was felt that the possibility of bidding for funding for a Southern bypass should be considered given the length of time for such projects to come to fruition.

AGREED, that individual comments regarding the LTP2 be forwarded to the County Council.

16. 
2005/06 LOCAL TRANSPORT CAPITAL EXPENDITURE SETTLEMENT

– PROGRAMME

A report by the County Corporate Director – Community, Economy and Environment advised members of the Local Transport Capital Settlement received by the County Council for 2005/06. A report had been submitted to the County Council Cabinet detailing the various capital programme blocks with schemes in priority order, where possible, or potential expenditure where programmes hadn’t been determined. Copies of the settlement letter and the report to Cabinet had been appended to the Directors report.

Members questioned whether energy savings could be made by changing to low energy lighting. Officers advised that the public favoured white lighting over orange lighting which was more expensive to provide and therefore any efficiency savings would be minimal. However, in view of the possible detrimental effect on the environment of street lighting it was

AGREED, that

(1) Officers report to a future meeting of the ATAG on the potential for use

of energy efficient lighting.

(2) the Cabinet report and settlement letter be noted.

17. 
A BOARDS

A report by the Corporate Director – Community, Economy and Environment advised of the current policy/employers work instruction for dealing with A Boards and sought views for amending the policy/employers work instruction.

The Area Engineer advised that the current policy adopted by the County Council was that A Boards would be tolerated provided they did not obstruct the footway. Recently however there had been concerns regarding the obstruction of footways and the County Council Cabinet was consulting Local Committees for their views on changes to the Policy.

Mr Poole informed the Group that the City Council issued licenses for pavement cafes and to shops wishing to place goods on the pavement eg greengrocers.

The general view of the Group was that if A Boards were to continue to be permitted there should be a licensing scheme for which a charge would be made. Each application would need to be assessed on its merit and boards should only be allowed in appropriate locations ie not adjacent to bus stops or other obstructive street furniture. It was felt important that the views of the visually impaired should be taken into account in developing a policy and that perhaps boards would be more acceptable if they were of a standard size and were of a lighter colour eg white.

AGREED, that these views be put forward to the Local Committee.

18. 
ETTERBY STREET

A report by the Corporate Director – Community, Economy and Environment appraised the Group of a petition received by the Local Committee at its meeting in October 2004 relating to the high volume of HGV traffic travelling along Etterby Street. The residents had asked that consideration be given to reducing the amount of traffic be addressed in advance of the opening of the CNDR and the Local Committee had sought the views of the Area Transport Advisory Group.

Members felt that there was little that could be done to reduce the amount of heavy traffic travelling along Etterby Street. A low bridge meant that this was the only route that could be used by taller HGV’s. A suggestion of heightening the bridge by reducing the road level would be likely to require extremely expensive underpinning of the foundations of the bridge. The only alternative diversionary route would involve vehicles in travelling seven miles via Rockcliffe rather than one mile along Etterby Street and therefore it was extremely unlikely that this restriction would work satisfactory without enforcement. It could only be hoped that the opening of the CNDR would take some of the heavy traffic away from Etterby Street.

AGREED, that the comments be noted.

19. 
CYCLING DEVELOPMENT ACTION PLAN

The Area Engineer advised that the English Regions Cycling Development Team (ECRDT) was set up by the National Cycling Board for England (NCB) and the Department for Transport (DfT) to increase the levels of cycling to 8% of all trips by the 2012. The ERDCT had undertaken a detailed study of cycling policy and practice within all the English Highways Authorities and made a series of recommendations to improve the cycling provision to each Authority in September 2003. Copies of the actions the County Council intended to undertake to address the recommendations made for Cumbria had been circulated to ATAG members. An audit of the current facilities in Cumbria was currently being prepared and would be reported to a future meeting. The County Council Cabinet had approved the carrying out of an assessment of the urban cycle network.

Mr Barrett advised that Stagecoach had an interest in cycling and at a national level consideration was being given to providing buses which would carry cycles for people wishing to combine bus travel and cycling.

AGREED, that the Cycling Development Action plan be noted.

20. 
CARLISLE TRAFFIC SUMMIT

A report by the County Corporate Director of Community, Economy and Environment briefly updated members of a meeting held on 22 November 2004 between the Local MP, the County Council, City Council, Stagecoach, United Utilities, the Police and other Agencies. The meeting had been called by Eric Martlew MP following congestion caused to City traffic mainly as a result of water main replacement work being carried out by United Utilities.

The Area Engineer advised that a report on the issues raised at the meeting would be submitted to a future meeting of the Local Committee and in the meantime the Council would continue to liaise with United Utilities, Stagecoach etc with a view to reducing disruption as much as possible. However, given the continuing works of United Utilities combined with planned highway works to Victoria Viaduct and other roads there would continue to be some disruption in the City during the coming year, however attempts would be made to minimise disruption as much as possible.

Mr Barrett commented that a good deal of congestion in the City could be linked back to traffic delays in the Lowther Street area in the region of the entrance/exit to the Lanes car park and leading on to West Tower Street. He suggested that consideration should be given to either opening up the Lowther Street bus gate or constructing physical measures to prevent vehicles not using the Lanes car park from entering onto West Tower Street.

Similarly he suggested that restrictions be brought in to prevent the travel of vehicles from West Tower Street in to Lowther Street unless they intended to use one of the car parks.

Stagecoach were satisfied with the new arrangements on the Crescent and English Street and thanked the County Council for their investment in this area. Some further consideration needed to be given to the enforcement of the bus lane on Devonshire Street which he felt should be a 24 hour bus lane and not, as currently, with the enforcement ending at 6.00 pm. In addition he advised people travelling from Botchergate were continuing to use the English Street/Devonshire link rather than using the Crescent. The Area Engineer advised that on completion of the stage three safety audit referred to earlier in the meeting issues such as providing more visible directional signing to vehicles travelling along English Street/Devonshire Street would be addressed.

In conjunction with Mr Barrett’s suggestions, Mr Robinson suggested that consideration be given to withdrawing the traffic lights on the Hardwick Circus roundabout but providing traffic lights on the slip roads leading to and from Castleway.

Members commented that the press had printed several minor improvements suggested by members of the public some of which could be worthy of further consideration.

In relation to the suggested park and ride facilities for the City it was agreed that some considerable work would need to be undertaken to assess car park sites the other infrastructure needed for a park and ride system before anything was introduced. It was noted that some potential park and ride sites could becoming available in the short term for the South and East of the City. A suggestion to assist bus flow in the City was a tidal flow system whereby during the morning rush hour bus lanes could lead in to the City and away from the City in the evening rush hour with other traffic using an alternative lane depending on the time of day.

RESOLVED, that the report and briefing paper be noted.

21. 
TRAFFIC PROBLEMS IN CARLISLE: CYCLING – PART OF THE

SOLUTION

Ms Brewis had prepared a paper for the traffic summit which was circulated with the papers for this meeting. The paper suggested that cycling could be a major part of the solution to the traffic problems in Carlisle however cycling needed to be made attractive to a wider group of people by giving priority to cyclist and making cycling a quicker alternative to travel by car.

AGREED, that the paper be noted.

22. 
TRAFFIC ISSUES IN STANWIX URBAN DIVISION

A letter from a member of the public to the County and City Councillors for the Stanwix Urban Division detailing several problems with the highways in the area had been circulated to members. It was noted that similar problems were experienced in other areas of the city.

AGREED, that the letter be noted.

23. 
TOURIST SIGNS – HIGHWAYS AGENCY CONSULTATION

The Area Engineer advised that the Highways Agency was currently consulting on brown tourist signs between Junctions 36 and 40 of the M6. The Highways Agency had already replaced the brown signs on the motorway south of Carlisle but, as a result of previous objections from the Local Authorities, had delayed a decision on the Carlisle area.

The Highways Agency was proposing to replace signs directing traffic to individual attractions by signs saying “Historic Carlisle”.

Members of the Group agreed that they wished to see the currently level of signage continued if at all possible as it would cause less congestion in the City if visiting drivers could be directed to the appropriate motorway junction.

It was

AGREED, that these views be reported to the Local Committee.

24. 
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

Dates of future meetings of the Group were noted as follows:-

Monday 14 March 2005;

Monday 20 June 2005;

Wednesday 28 September 2005;

Tuesday 4 January 2006;

Friday 24 March 2006;

Monday 19 June 2006;

All meetings to commence at 10.00am at The Courts, Carlisle.

(The meeting closed at 12 noon)

